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According to the Federal Reserve's Survey of Consumer Finances, last taken in 2019, about one-fourth of U.S.
families have received an inheritance, trust, or gift. The average inheritance received was $46,200, and the
average inheritance expected in the future is $72,200. Wealthier households tend to inherit far greater amounts
than those in lower wealth groups, and some members of younger generations may have unrealistic inheritance
expectations.

Source: Federal Reserve, 2020
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Year-End 2021 Tax Tips
Here are some things to consider as you weigh
potential tax moves before the end of the year.

Defer Income to Next Year
Consider opportunities to defer income to 2022,
particularly if you think you may be in a lower tax
bracket then. For example, you may be able to defer a
year-end bonus or delay the collection of business
debts, rents, and payments for services in order to
postpone payment of tax on the income until next year.

Accelerate Deductions
Look for opportunities to accelerate deductions into the
current tax year. If you itemize deductions, making
payments for deductible expenses such as medical
expenses, qualifying interest, and state taxes before
the end of the year (instead of paying them in early
2022) could make a difference on your 2021 return.

Make Deductible Charitable Contributions
If you itemize deductions on your federal income tax
return, you can generally deduct charitable
contributions, but the deduction is limited to 60%, 30%,
or 20% of your adjusted gross income (AGI),
depending on the type of property you give and the
type of organization to which you contribute. (Excess
amounts can be carried over for up to five years.) For
2021 charitable gifts, the normal rules have been
enhanced: The limit is increased to 100% of AGI for
direct cash gifts to public charities. And even if you
don't itemize deductions, you can receive a $300
charitable deduction ($600 for joint returns) for direct
cash gifts to public charities (in addition to the
standard deduction).

Bump Up Withholding
If it looks as though you're going to owe federal
income tax for the year, consider increasing your
withholding on Form W-4 for the remainder of the year
to cover the shortfall. The biggest advantage in doing
so is that withholding is considered as having been
paid evenly throughout the year instead of when the
dollars are actually taken from your paycheck.

More to Consider
Here are some other things to consider as part of your year-end tax review.

Increase Retirement Savings
Deductible contributions to a traditional IRA and
pre-tax contributions to an employer-sponsored
retirement plan such as a 401(k) can help reduce your
2021 taxable income. If you haven't already
contributed up to the maximum amount allowed,
consider doing so. For 2021, you can contribute up to
$19,500 to a 401(k) plan ($26,000 if you're age 50 or
older) and up to $6,000 to traditional and Roth IRAs
combined ($7,000 if you're age 50 or older). The
window to make 2021 contributions to an employer
plan generally closes at the end of the year, while you
have until April 15, 2022, to make 2021 IRA
contributions. (Roth contributions are not deductible,
but qualified Roth distributions are not taxable.)

RMDs Are Back in 2021
While required minimum distributions (RMDs) were
waived for 2020, they are back for 2021. If you are age
72 or older, you generally must take RMDs from
traditional IRAs and employer-sponsored retirement
plans (an exception may apply if you're still working for
the employer sponsoring the plan). Take any
distributions by the date required — the end of the year
for most individuals. The penalty for failing to do so is
substantial: 50% of any amount that you failed to
distribute as required. After the death of the IRA owner
or plan participant, distributions are also generally
required by beneficiaries (either annually or under the
10-year rule; there are special rules for spouses).

Weigh Year-End Investment Moves
Though you shouldn't let tax considerations drive your
investment decisions, it's worth considering the tax
implications of any year-end investment moves. For
example, if you have realized net capital gains from
selling securities at a profit, you might avoid being
taxed on some or all of those gains by selling losing
positions. Any losses above the amount of your gains
can be used to offset up to $3,000 of ordinary income
($1,500 if your filing status is married filing separately)
or carried forward to reduce your taxes in future years.
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What a Relief! Congress Acts Against Surprise Medical Bills
If you have ever been caught off-guard by a large
medical bill, a long-running practice known as balance
billing might be the reason. A balance bill — which is the
difference between an out-of-network provider's
normal charges for a service and a lower rate
reimbursed by insurance — can amount to thousands of
dollars.

Many consumers are already aware that it usually
costs less to seek care from in-network health
providers, but that's not always possible in an
emergency. Complicating matters, some hospitals and
urgent-care facilities rely on physicians, ambulances,
and laboratories that are not in the same network. In
fact, a recent survey found that 18% of emergency
room visits resulted in at least one surprise bill.1

Who's Afraid of High Health-Care Costs? Most
People
Percent of surveyed adults who say they are worried about
being able to afford the following expenses

Source: Kaiser Family Foundation and JAMA, 2020

Coming Soon: Comprehensive Protection
The No Surprises Act was included in the omnibus
spending bill enacted by the federal government at the
end of 2020. The new rules will help ensure that
consumers do not receive unexpected bills from
out-of-network providers they didn't choose or had no
control over. Once the new law takes effect in 2022,
patients will not receive balance bills for emergency
care, or for nonemergency care at in-network
hospitals, when they are unknowingly treated by
out-of-network providers. (A few states already have
laws that prevent balance billing unless the patient
agrees to costlier out-of-network care ahead of time.)

Patients will be responsible only for the deductibles
and copayment amounts that they would owe under
the in-network terms of their insurance plans. Instead
of charging patients, health providers will negotiate a
fair price with insurers (and settle disputes with
arbitration). This change applies to doctors, hospitals,
and air ambulances — but not ground ambulances.

Consent to Pay More
Some patients purposely seek care from
out-of-network health providers, such as a trusted
family physician or a highly regarded specialist, when
they believe the quality of care is worth the extra cost.
In these nonemergency situations, physicians can still
balance bill their patients. However, a good-faith cost
estimate must be provided, and a consent form must
be signed by the patient, at least 72 hours before
treatment. Some types of providers are barred from
seeking consent to balance bill for their services,
including anesthesiologists, radiologists, pathologists,
neonatologists, assistant surgeons, and laboratories.

Big Bills Will Keep Coming
The fact that millions of consumers could be saved
from surprise medical bills is something to celebrate.
Still, many people may struggle to cover their
out-of-pocket health expenses, in some cases
because they are uninsured, or simply due to high plan
deductibles or rising costs in general. Covered workers
enrolled in family coverage contributed $5,588, on
average, toward the cost of premiums in 2020, with
deductibles ranging from $2,700 to more than $4,500,
depending on the type of plan.2

When arranging nonemergency surgery or other costly
treatment, you may want to take your time choosing a
doctor and a facility because charges can vary widely.
Don't hesitate to ask for detailed estimates and try to
negotiate a better price.

If you receive a bill that is higher than expected, don't
assume it is set in stone. Check hospital bills closely
for errors, check billing codes, and dispute charges
that you think insurance should cover. If all else fails,
offer to settle your account at a discount.
1-2) Kaiser Family Foundation, 2020
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A Map for Your Family
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A will is an essential legal document that describes
how your estate should be distributed upon your
death. It is the basis for the probate process and can
serve as a guide for your heirs.

A letter of instruction — which has no legal status —
provides information that can help your loved ones
settle your estate and move forward with their lives.
You might consider it a map for your family.

Unlike a will, which must follow legal guidelines for
your state and may require an attorney, a letter of
instruction can be written yourself in any way you
choose. Here are some topics you may want to
address.

Financial accounts and account numbers, including
online user names and passwords. If you prefer not to
write down user names or passwords, the executor of
your estate should be able to access accounts with the
account numbers and your Social Security number.

List of documents and their locations, including (but
not limited to) your will, insurance policies, tax returns,
bank and investment account documents, real estate
deeds and mortgage documents, vehicle titles, Social
Security and Medicare cards, marriage and/or divorce
papers, and birth certificate.

Contact information for professionals who handle
your financial and legal affairs, such as your attorney,
financial advisor, insurance agent, and accountant.

Also include others who may be helpful, such as a
business partner or trusted friend.

Bills and creditors, including when payments are due
and other pertinent information, such as loan terms
and balances as of the date of the letter.

Your final wishes for burial or cremation, a funeral or
memorial service, organ donation, and charitable
contributions in your memory.

You might also include more personal thoughts or life
lessons that you want to pass on, or you could write a
separate letter. Keep your letter of instruction in a safe,
yet accessible place and tell your loved ones where it
can be found. It might be wise to give a copy of the
letter to the executor of your estate and other trusted
friends or advisers.

Be sure to review the letter regularly and update it as
appropriate. Your heirs will thank you for taking the
time to prepare.
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